
AGENDA 
SUSTAINABILITY & ENVIRONMENTAL PLANNING ADVISORY COMMITTEE MEETING 

THURSDAY, JULY 13, 2023, AT 6:00 P.M. 

CITY OF ST. AUGUSTINE BEACH, 2200 A1A South, St. Augustine Beach, FL 32080 

I. CALL TO ORDER 

Chair Krempasky called the meeting to order at 6:00 p.m. 

II. PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 

The Committee recited the Pledge of Allegiance. 

Ill. ROLL CALL 

Present: Chair Sandra Krempasky, Vice Chair Lana Bandy, and Members Craig Thomson and Karen 

Candler. 

Member George O'Brien was absent, and it was noted for the record that this was his second 

absence in a row. 

Also present: City Clerk Dariana Fitzgerald and Grounds Foreman Tom Large. 

IV. APPROVAL OF MINUTES OF JUNE 81 2023, REGULAR MEETING 

Motion: to approve the minutes of June 8, 2023, with corrections. Moved by: Vice Chair Bandy. 

Seconded by: Member Candler. Motion passed unanimously. 

V. PRESENTATION OF REPORTS: 

1. Reforestation and Landscaping Projects 

a. Mickler Boulevard 

Foreman Large advised that they reached out to the company that ran through the 

wildflower garden and provided them with cleanup costs. He said that the area had some 

growth, which looks really good, and that the area seemed to be doing better with all the 

rain. He said that it could possibly be reseeded in October and mowed again in January. 

He said that we had also talked about weeding the area but that his research showed t hat 

most States/Counties with wildflower areas do not worry about weeding, instead they let 

the seeds drop and then mow the area so that new flowers come back up. Vice Chair 

Bandy advised that the problem is that the weeds will overtake the bare areas, but once 

the flowers are up, we will not have to weed it. 

Foreman Large advised that they would rake the area and estimate a cost, which would 

not be a significant amount because the rain has helped to level it out and we would not 
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have the expense of putting plastic down. He advised that they did have a permit to trim 

a tree and that you do not need a permit to take out palm trees. Chair Krempasky asked 

if palm trees were all that they removed. Foreman Large said yes, two palm trees. Chair 

Krempasky noted that the Code states that an individual can remove ten palm trees a 

year. Vice Chair Bandy asked if it was on that individual's property. Foreman Large said 

that they did not tell him but that he assumed it was since they had a permit for it. 

Member Candler suggested putting a border around the area to discourage people from 

going through it. Foreman Large said that orange construction fencing was up for a long 

time to protect it and when it was removed, no one thought that anyone would drive 

through it especially with signage there. 

Vice Chair Bandy suggested to even the area out, put more seeds down, and possibly buy 

more plants from Southern Horticulture to fill it in because some of the other plants did 

not survive. She said that we would need a little bit of money but that she wouId not know 

how much to ask for because she, her husband, and Lonnie, spent twelve hours weeding. 

She said a resident donated her blanket flowers but that the resident was not involved 

with putting them in because we do not want volunteers working on their own on City 

property. Foreman Large advised that it is because of insurance. Chair Krempasky noted 

that she had to sign a waiver of liability to pick up trash on the Boulevard two weeks ago. 

Foreman Large commented that the cleanup event went very well. Chair Krempasky said 

that she personally picked up 4.6 pounds of trash. 

Vice Chair Bandy said that the neighbors in that area are very active because when she 

was there working, several of them stopped by and she learned that someone had called 

the City, but while someone was driving through the wildflower meadow, no one came 

for seven hours. Foreman Large advised that he went there when he was notified but that 

they had been working somewhere else and did not know about it until later. 

Chair Krempasky moved on to Item 1.b. 

b. Parkette Planning/Green Infrastructure 

Vice Chair Bandy gave a PowerPoint presentation [Exhibit A] which showed the locations 

for potential rain gardens. She said that 11111th Street was also another location that had 

been discussed but that she went there with Lonnie, and he said that it was already doing 

its job, that it was dug down too deep, and that we would have to fill it in by about six 

inches to get it to the level that we needed, so he did not think that it was a good location. 

She showed the location near the auto repair shop [Exhibit A-1] and she advised that it 

should say 8th Street, not A Street. She said that she liked this location because it is large 

and there is already some drainage there. She said that at the Commission meeting they 

said that the River to Sea Loop would widen the sidewalk and if that did happen that there 

would still be space for an eco-garden. Chair Krempasky said that she thought that they 

changed their minds and were going to run the Loop through Mickler Boulevard. Foreman 

Large said that he believed that they changed it again. Member Candler said that she went 

to the Property Appraiser's website and tried to pull up surveys that showed where the 

County property ends and the plaza begins, but unfortunately, they called all of it "11th 

Street". Foreman Large said that this is 8th Street. Member Candler said that it did not 

matter because they were all called "11th Street" and that there were no surveys, it just 

showed little squares and no dimensions. 
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Foreman Large said that it was not discussed at the Commission meeting that the 8th 

Street parkette was already designated for parking and had been in the budget for this 

year, but that it was cut because of finances. He said that we do not know if they are going 

to try to do it again next year. Vice Chair Bandy advised that it was brought up at the 

meeting and that Commissioner George said that this is just a pilot program, but she did 

not know if that was implying that.the eco-garden would be removed if the City decided 

to use it for parking but that they approved this location for an eco-garden. 

Foreman Large said that the County right-of-way is located behind the powerlines, and it 

would probably be around the two cedar trees. He said that the sidewalk shown in the 

PowerPoint goes down 8th Street and that the sidewalk on the Boulevard would go back 

to the County lines so that it would be on City property but that you cannot see the 

telephone poles in the photo. Member Thomson said that he is looking at Google Maps 

and that the cedar trees are on the back side of the parkette and if it is a fifty-foot 

parkette, then there would be approximately thirty-feet from the right-of-way to those 

cedars and that we are only looking to do a fifteen-foot planting bed. He said that from 

his assessment, there would still be fifteen feet in front of those trees, so we would not 

be affecting their root structure. Foreman Large said that it would probably be about 

fifteen feet from the powerlines to the Cedar trees. Member Thomson said that it is more 
like thirty feet. 

Discussion ensued regarding the footage from the cedar trees; someone showed a picture 

of the powerlines [Exhibit B]; whether the trees are twenty feet or thirty feet apart; even 

if it is twenty feet, you are still not in the cedar trees. 

Foreman Large said that it was just over sixteen feet away. Member Thomson said that 

sixteen feet would be fine as long as you are not in the tree canopy. City Clerk Fitzgerald 

advised that the powerlines are right at the property line. Chair Krempasky said that we 

do not have to design it as 15 x 40 foot. MemberThomson said that you could stake fifteen 

feet from the property line based on the utility poles. Chair Krempasky said that the 

design that we have may not work because there is no shade there and that she does not 

think that we should get hung up on the dimensions. She said that if we still want to get 

Native Plant Consulting (NPC), that we could go to the site with Foreman Large and just 

let them know. Foreman Large advised that Public Works would like to have a survey done 

to make sure where everything is. Chair Krempasky agreed. Member Thomson said that 

a survey would cost money and how are you going to get a surveyor out there. Foreman 

Large advised that the Public Works Director wanted a survey done so that it does not get 

put in the wrong spot. Member Thomson asked if he thought that was reasonable. 

Foreman Large said yes because of the issues that we have had at other locations and to 

make sure that it is off of the County right-of-way. Member Thomson said to look at the 

aerial which showed the parking for the repair shop and that he is sure that they are not 

on the right-of-way. Foreman Large advised that the Public Works Director looked at it 

today and said that he wanted to make sure that we are inside of the parkette so that we 

do not have an issue. 

Chair Krempasky asked if we would need a survey for any location because the one 

between 10th and 11th Streets is on the right-of-way [Exhibit A-2]. Foreman Large advised 

that a survey would not be needed for that location because it is in the County right-of­

way and all that you would need is a diagram of how it would look and then get the 
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County's okay. Vice Chair Bandy said that if they widen the sidewalk to twelve feet, then 

there would be nothing left. Member Thomson agreed and said that he did not know if 

the sidewalk would ever go in but that the plaza at 8th Street is a better location. Vice 

Chair Bandy questioned whether a survey would have already been done since the City 

was thinking of using the plaza for parking. Foreman Large said that he did not know. 

Chair Krempasky said that she was looking at the Planning and Zoning Board's suggestions 

for new parking and that they planned to use almost that entire 8th Street area for parking. 

Vice Chair Bandy advised that the Commission said that we could move ahead with either 

of these two locations. Chair Krempasky said what is the point of spending $4,000 on 

something that is going to be ripped out in five years. Member Thomson said that it may 

not be ripped out because you can have a rain garden and parking. Chair Krempasky 

agreed and said that we should have been planning that from the beginning. Vice Chair 

Bandy said that we are not going to be able to design it, buy, and install the plants before 

the completion deadline of September 30th 
• Member Thomson said that if Public Works 

is willing to go stake out 15 x 40 foot in that plaza, and NPC says that we could do the plan 

there, then we could move forward. Chair Krempasky said that a survey could cost 

upwards of $700. Member Thomson said that we should not have to pay for a survey and 

that he would discuss that with the Public Works Director. He said that it is obvious where 

the adjacent parking lot is, you know that they are not parking on the right-of-way, and 

there would also be a corner stake on that property identifying the right-of-way. He asked 

if Foreman Large had a metal detector. Vice Chair Bandy said that she has a metal 

detector. Member Thomson said that that is all you need to locate a corner stake. 

Foreman Large said that he would ask the Public Works Director if we could just stake it 

out. Member Thomson said that we could be conservative and stay five feet inside the 

right-of-way if that is what he wants. 

Member Candler asked if there would still be enough space for parking if we do the eco­

garden there. Member Thomson said that it is the same as other parking lots that we put 

landscaping on but that it might be reduced a little bit. Chair Krempasky said that the City 

said that once something was beautified that they would not tear it up. MemberThomson 

said that they would also be tearing out the red cedar trees which is a decision that the 

City would need to make. He said that they have given SEPAC approval to develop and 

build an eco-garden on this plaza and that the only holdup is staking it out, getting the 

bids, and getting it done. 

Vice Chair Bandy said that SE PAC has $8,000 to do two parkettes this year, and we have 

not done any, and it looks like we may not be able to have this one done by the end of 

September. Chair Krempasky said that NPC has the first week of August available, we 

could have their designer look at the space and design something in a few hours, but that 

she did not know if their timeline would allow for them to do the work before the 

September 30th deadline. She said that if they could do it sooner, then we could get it 

done. Member Thomson suggested to stake it out as long as the Public Works Director 

knows that all we need to do is take about six inches of the topsoil off. Foreman Large 

asked if the bids included prepping the area. Vice Chair Bandy said that Southern 

Horticulture had prep work in their bid, but Leonardi's did not. Chair Krempasky said that 

NPC included prep work as long as we pay for the cardboard which would only go around 

the plants. Member Candler advised that this site would need to be dug out and she asked 
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if that is part of the prep work. Member Thomson said that Southern Horticulture's bid 

stated that they would remove the existing grass and soil as needed to create an 

appropriate size swale. Vice Chair Bandy said that the problem is that they cannot get it 

done by the September 30th deadline. Chair Krempasky said that she thought that they 

could have until October 301h
• Vice Chair Bandy said that the Finance Director said that 

the work must be done by September 30th but that we had until November 30th to pay for 

it and if it is not completed, that it would require a budget resolution to pull the funds 

into fiscal year 2024. Member Thomson said that it is not that much and if we do not get 

it done, they could just move it forward and that should not stop us. Chair Krempasky 

agreed. Vice Chair Bandy asked what the requirement of a budget resolution meant. 

Member Thomson said that the Commission authorizes budget resolutions at every 

meeting. Vice Chair Bandy said then it would possibly not need to be done by September 

30th
• Chair Krempasky said that every effort should be made to have it done by the 

deadline and then we can see how it goes. Member Candler agreed. 

Member Thomson said that he thought Southern Horticulture could contract it out. Vice 

Chair Bandy said that she asked about it and that she got a message from them today and 

they said that they could not get it done by then and asked if there was a way that we 

could get it underway and do the work later. She said that she had not replied to them 

yet because she did not know the answer to their question. Member Thomson said that 

it was a lot of work for them to prepare these proposals, etc. and if we do not move 

forward, then we are just spinning wheels and taking up a lot of people's time. Chair 

Krempasky said that she thinks we should try it. Member Candler agreed. Chair 

Krempasky said that Leonardi's was the most expensive. Vice Chair Bandy said that they 

also did not include the prep work, but that they could do it right away. Chair Krempasky 

said that is a plus because the quote that she got for the palm trees was from Leonardi's 

which would add another $2,400. Vice Chair Bandy said that she thought that we did not 

need the palms. Foreman Large advised that Public Works has palms. Chair Krempasky 

said that this location has no shade and if we have the designer look at the location that 

we would need a new plan which may change things and if Public Works has the palms, 

we could just pay someone to plant them. Vice Chair Bandy said that Jordan from 

Southern Horticulture asked to see if the City had any flexibility on the deadline or if they 

could prepay, which they have had other entities do before. Chair Krempasky said that it 

is not the payment that she is worried about, it is the work. Member Thomson said that 

we need to select the site and the initial bidder, have them stake it out, and look at their 

proposal. Then they would need to decide if it needed to be modified and if we wanted 

to go with them. 

Member Thomson asked if Public Works would write the contract, that normally they do 

it for anyone doing work for the City if it is over a certain dollar amount. Chair Krempasky 

said that if we select one of these bids, then Public Works could get things started by 

writing the contract. Vice Chair Bandy said that NPC is the least expensive. Chair 

Krempasky said yes, but that digging out the space did not have to be done on the original 

site. She said that 8th Street is the location that she would like to do because the other 

one is too small. She said that if we use NPC again, that a design would cost $195, and 

they could come out the first week in August and maybe she could send the plan to the 

City Clerk to forward to Foreman Large to contact them. Member Thomson asked what 

the price difference was for NPC. Chair Krempasky said that the bid was $1,617. Member 
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Thomson asked if they all had the same plant list. Chair Krempasky said yes but at that 

time, she did not realize that the City had the palms. She said that this is a totally different 

site, so they would come back with a different estimate and different plants. Member 

Thomson said that they are all based on a 15 x 40-foot design. Chair Krempasky said yes. 

Vice Chair Bandy said that NPC is the least expensive and they are probably the most 

knowledgeable about eco-ga rdens. 

Vice Chair Bandy said that we are really going to have to expedite everything if we want 

it done by the end of September. She suggested to get it in the works and for SEPAC to 

approve up to $4,000. 

Foreman large said that SEPAC talked about a company that would maintain it and pull 

weeds, etc. Chair Krempasky said that it was NPC. Foreman large said that Public Works 

would like to get more information from them such as a maintenance agreement, the 

frequency that they plan on doing maintenance, whether costs have gone up, etc. and let 

them know that the maintenance agreement could be done at the same time as planting. 

Vice Chair Bandy said that theoretically it would not require a lot of maintenance because 

we do hardly do anything to the bioswale, and it is fine. 

Member Thomson said that he was comparing the NPC bid to the Southern Horticulture 

bid and that the difference is that there is a dollar figure for removing and disposing of 

soil to a depth of nine inches in a 15 x 40-foot area for a total volume of 16 cubic yards 

and that the price difference is $1,750, which would reduce it. Vice Chair Bandy said right, 

but we need to add that to the other one. Member Thomson said either way if you add it 

to that, it would be in excess of the Southern Horticulture bid. Vice Chair Bandy said that 

Southern Horticulture also cannot do it that quickly and they cannot design it, that the 

goal was to get it done by September 30th• Member Thomson suggested to narrow it down 

to NPC and Southern Horticulture, but that they should both look at the site and then 

recommend any adjustments to the plants. Chair Krempasky said that that is what the 

designer is going to do and that we are using NPC for the design. Vice Chair Bandy said 

that NPC did a neighbor's yard which basically has swales with plants. Member Thomson 

asked if they wanted to say that NPC is the leading contender and we want the site to 

have exactly what is on the quote such as removal of the soil, etc. He said that they also 

want to improve the subsoil and we should have them look at that requirement, look at 

the site, make any changes, and provide a final price. Chair Krempasky asked to confirm 

that this is the site that we are choosing, you authorizing her to spend $195 with NPC to 

get a new design, and once we have the design have each of the companies provide new 

quotes. Member Thomson said that he does not think we need to do that and to make 

the decision for a certain amount and that NPC has been selected. He said to ask them to 

modify their bid for this site, to include creating the swale, and any other plants that they 

would rather substitute. 

Foreman large noted that if it is over $1,000, you need three bids, which you received 

[Exhibit C]. Chair Krempasky asked if a motion was needed. City Clerk Fitzgerald advised 

yes, if you are going to authorize Public Works to move forward and spend the money. 

Foreman Large said that they are just going to spend $195 for NPC right now. Member 

Thomson advised that we are selecting NPC to do the work based on the proposals that 

we received, to modify their proposal for this site as he had mentioned earlier, and 

assuming that it would be $4,000 or less, to authorize Public Works to form a contract. 
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Chair Krempasky asked ifwe need a motion for that portion. City Clerk Fitzgerald said yes, 

and she advised to word it similar to the way we phrase motions for Request for ProposaIs 
(RFPs). 

Motion: to authorize Chair Krempasky & the Public Works Department to negotiate with 

Native Plant Consulting (NPC) to modify the design and proposal to proceed with the eco­

garden on the southwest corner of the 8th Street plaza, not to exceed $4,000. Moved by: 

Member Thomson. Seconded by; Member Candler. Motion passed unanimously. 

Chair Krempasky asked if SEPAC would talk with the businesses in that area. Member 

Candler said that she would talk to them and simply advise them about what SEPAC is 

doing. Chair Krempasky said that we do not need their permission because they would 

have no responsibility for it, and it would not be in their way. Vice Chair Bandy asked if 

they needed to stake it out. Chair Krempasky said that she would discuss that with 

Foreman Large to see if he thought it would be better to do it before the designer or just 

let them know the parameters the day that they are there. Foreman Large advised that 

he would ask the Public Works Director, and if he says it is okay to stake out a 15 x 40 

area, that he would do that in front of the cedar trees. He said that if the answer was 

something different, that he would let SEPAC know. Chair Krempasky asked if they 

wanted the garden to incorporate the cedar trees. Foreman Large said that it would 

depend on where the trees fall when he stakes out the area. Chair Krempasky asked if 

Foreman Large would email her after he stakes the area. Foreman Large agreed. 

Chair Krempasky moved on to Item 1.c. 

c. Urban Forestry 

Foreman Large advised that they have been working so much at Ocean Hammock Park 

that they have not had time to repair the water truck. 

Chair Krempasky moved on to Item 1.d. 

d. Environmental Planning Projects 

Member Thomson advised that the minutes indicated that he should continue with 

questions a bout sustainable stormwater management and that he improved the 

questions that he presented last month. He said that what he was hoping to do with 

environmental planning projects would be to identify specific projects that we are 

working on as an advisory committee and that we already gave our priorities for areas of 

concern. He said that what everyone received today is a memo titled SEPAC: Notes on 

Climate Change and Sustainability Planning Projects [Exhibit DJ. He would like to have 

these four projects listed as Environmental Planning Projects that we are working on but 

that they would not need to have a monthly report. 

Member Thomson said that one of his concerns in the presentation was that SEPAC is not 

considered a planning organization that gives input, which we have done all along for such 

things as the Comprehensive Plan and the Vision Plan. He said that he believed that 

SEPAC's purpose and duty as an advisory committee was to keep working on these big 

issues that are affecting the City and to advise the Commission accordingly, but we do not 

need to send this memo to the Commission. 
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Member Thomson read his memo and said that he would take on the first item, 

"Sustainable Stormwater Management Research and Study Project", and that he has 

already made one presentation to the Commission and would like to propose working 

with the Engineering Director, Jason Sparks. 

Member Thomson moved on to item two and said that he saw the need for a "Climate 

Change Action/Adaptation Research and Study Project", which was one of our goals and 

that there would be a member working with the Planning Department. He moved on to 

the third item, "Urban Forestry Management Research and Study Project". He said that 

there is a lot of planning and specifics and that a member could work with the 

superintendent of the Public Works grounds department. He asked Foreman Large who 

the superintendent was. Foreman Large said that he is the Foreman of that department 

and that Public Works Director Gatchell is his supervisor, and that Assistant Public Works 

Director Adams would also be included. City Clerk Fitzgerald advised that Ken Gatchell is 

the Public Works Director, Russell Adams is the Assistant Public Works Director, and then 

all the Foremen, which Foreman Large is the Grounds Foreman. Member Thomson said 

that he did not know if anyone would be interested in making a quarterly report or 

whatever. 

Member Thomson said that the fourth item is "Natural Resources Conservation and 

Recycling Research and Study Project." He said that members could work independently 

with City staff and report findings monthly or quarterly to SEPAC, which could then make 

a report and presentation to the Commission on a yearly basis. He said that we do not 

have to reinvent the wheel, but we could look at what other cities our size are doing and 

then advise the Commission annually with recommendations. He said that we could do 

other improvement projects but that the planning projects are important too. 

Member Thomson advised that SEPAC could either mull over this or agree that this be on 

the agenda under the Environmental Planning Projects topic and have members step 

forward and take the lead and decide by next month. 

Chair Krempasky said that she is kind of in step with this and she asked if she should leave 

Vice Mayor Rumrell's comment alone. She said she felt that his comment was 

inappropriate especially while two Members were making a presentation and to put them 

on the spot like that. Vice Chair Bandy noted that it was in the middle of their presentation 

that was being broadcast live stream. Member Candler said that she thought about 

emailing him herself to say that she was offended and that she believed SEPAC offers a 

lot to this City but that she was not sure if it would be appropriate to do that. Chair 

Krempasky said that you are allowed to speak for yourself and that she was personally 

offended too. 

Vice Chair Bandy said that a lot of things happen, and it is clear that we spend a lot of time 

talking and writing up things that may not even get looked at or considered. Member 

Thomson said that this is the third time that he heard about eco-gardens and that one 

Commissioner did not seem to even want to deal with it or would rather have a garden 

club go out and do it. 

Chair Krempasky said that she appreciated what Member Thomson was trying to do but 

in terms of advisory, this Committee has been the most active working with the 
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Comprehensive Plan during workshops and the Vision Plan and we have also been asked 

our opinions, so they know that we are here and that we are more than just doing 

projects. Member Thomson asked if they really know what our concerns are such as 

adaptation to climate change. Vice Chair Bandy said that she worked many hours on 

extensive reports each month to the Commission regarding what we were doing. Member 

Thomson asked if it was policy direction that they could use. Vice Chair Bandy said that 

she worked fifteen to twenty hours on the Vision Plan outlining everything that we 

wanted, and that the majority of our suggestions were not taken. Member Thomson said 

that he believed that they were modified and that the Vision Plan has five or six ofSEPAC's 

goals in it which they asked us to help develop. 

Chair Krempasky said that during Member Thomson1 s presentation to the Commission 

regarding stormwater, that Commissioner George asked the City Manager to retain 

SEPAC's concerns to be brought back when it is discussed again, so she believed that the 

Commission knows what SEPAC is trying to do. She said that it is not that she does not 

want to do this, because it is good, but she needed to know if Member Thomson wanted 

her to follow up with the City Manager. Member Candler said that she thought that she 

should follow up. Vice Chair Bandy said that you could also take it another way because 

the Vice Mayor said that SEPAC has great ideas but that it was too bad that you cannot 

get together to work on them to get them done quicker. Instead, we have to abide by all 

of these rules, which are slowing us down. Member Candler agreed. Chair Krempasky said 

that is not what is slowing us down, the residents not supporting the project is what slows 

us down. She said that it did not matter to her because she would love to be able to talk 

to everyone between meetings. Member Candler asked how the Vice Mayor knew when 

SEPAC did not have a meeting because we did not have a quorum. Vice Chair Bandy said 

that it is in the reports. 

Chair Krempasky said that, as the Chair, she could leave it alone and that Member Candler 

could write something herself if everyone was okay with that. Member Thomson agreed 

that it was sort of an affront and that they gave a wonderful presentation but that this 

was the third presentation, and he still does not think that they get it, or some do not 

want to get it. He said that he believed that it was a personal statement that the Vice 

Mayor made and that you should do what you need to do. He said that he would not want 

us to lose sight of the forest through the trees, we do these little projects and work our 

butts off. Chair Krempasky said that they are not little projects and that they spent a lot 

of time on the Vision Plan this year. Member Thomson said that we spent maybe two or 

three meetings because they wanted the information. Vice Chair Bandy said that she 

spent a lot of time outside of the meetings combing through every word, making 

comments, and PowerPoints. Member Thomson said that he initiated getting our 

priorities listed and that he does not want to lose sight of the planning advisory work that 

we are supposed to be doing. Vice Chair Bandy said that they ask us when they really want 

advice from SEPAC, such as with glass recycling. 

Chair Krempasky asked if SEPAC could have a month to mull this over. Member Thomson 

agreed and he said that an advisory committee could be proactive as well. Vice Chair 

Bandy said that we are trying to be proactive on all of our projects but that she does not 

have time to dig deeply into scientific areas. Member Thomson said that we do not have 

to reinvent the wheel but that we did mention we were going to do assessments of some 
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of this. Chair Krempasky said that her only other hesitation is that the City staff seems 

pretty overworked right now and that they probably do not need more added to their 

plate and that maybe we should sit down with the Supervisors. Member Thomson said 

that he does not want to overwhelm the Commission or staff and that is why they are 

long-term planning projects. 

Chair Krempasky moved on to Item 2.a. 

2. Educational Programs 

a. Environmentally Friendly Landscaping Recognition 

Chair Krempasky advised that she had been dealing with Quick Signs for about two weeks 

because they were trying to give her advice on how to put the signs in the ground. She 

said that during her vacation she found pigtail sign stakes [Exhibit E] and that you would 

need two of them for the sign to go in between. She said that two of them would cost $4 

and that they are perfect for 8 x 12 signs, which is what she ordered. She advised that 

SEPAC is getting ten 8 x 12 aluminum signs for $200 and the hardware for mounting it in 

the ground, which will look pretty. She said that she was going to buy four of the sign 

stakes this time so that we could do the two signs and see how it goes. She said that she 

would probably try to buy them before July 20th if the Vice Chair wanted to set something 

up with her award recipient. Vice Chair Bandy asked if she would want to drop them off 

to the City Clerk for her to pick up. Chair Krempasky said that she already sent the other 

recipient information about what the sign looks like and he is very excited to display it in 

his yard and that the Vice Chair could forward it to her recipient as well. She said that she 

just really wanted someone else's feedback whether they really wanted this in their yard. 

Chair Krempasky said okay, and that we can hopefully get these in the ground this month 

and see if we get a positive reaction. 

Chair Krempasky moved on to Item 2.b. 

b. Environmental Speaker and Film Series 

Vice Chair Bandy said that she had not heard back from Mr. Hiaasen and that she had 

another idea. She said that we have $750 in the budget for this topic and that we have 

not spent any of it. She found another Florida author, Jeff VanderMeer, who wrote a Time 

Magazine article about environmental issues in Florida, and he lives somewhere in 

Florida. He has written several books and she is going to reach out to him to see if he 

would do it for a certain amount of money. She said that there may be other local people 

that we could try if this does not work out. The event at the library is October 26th but we 

would need to spend the money by September 30th and the library could also get us in on 

September 14th if we wanted to do that. She asked Member Candler if she would still be 

able to get a hotel room if need be. Member Candler said yes. Chair Krempasky said to 

contact Mr. VanderMeer and she asked if it would just be him or a prior film. Vice Chair 

Bandy said probably just him and since he is an author, it would be great for the library 

too. Chair Krempasky said that if this falls through that she could contact Deirdre Irwin. 

Vice Chair Bandy said that she also had someone else that she could contact if we decide 

to continue with this, which she believed was something that needed to be discussed. 

Member Candler said that she has a distribution list for all of the garden clubs and that 

she would send out a notice that we are doing this to all the members. 
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Chair Krempasky moved on to Item 2.c. 

c. Newsletter Topics 

Chair Krempasky said that the Newsletter would be the Environmentally Stewardship 

Awards and the photos of the Environmentally Friendly Landscape Award winner's yards. 

Vice Chair Bandy said yes. Chair Krempasky said that she would hopefully have the signs 

to her in a few days and that you would have the information to give to Ms. Conlon by 

the 20th. 

Chair Krempasky moved on to Item 2.d. 

d. Environmental Education Materials 

Member Thomson asked were we ended up with this and did we decide instead of the 

Environmental Corner that we would do some flyers. Vice Chair Bandy said that we talked 

about her bringing a list of things that she could make a brochure about such as: when to 

water your lawn and why it is important not to overwater, the importance of hiring an 

arborist for your trees, that you should not hurricane cut your palms or use edgers a round 

the bottom because it scars the trunks, why native plants and mulch are important, and 

if you hire someone that they are required to remove the debris instead of leaving it for 

the City to haul away. Foreman Large said only for hired contractors. Vice Chair Bandy 

said that a contractor will lower their price but if the resident wants it hauled away, they 

charge them extra, so few people would want to pay extra for that. Member Candler 

asked if that was for construction and yard debris. City Clerk Fitzgerald advised that it is 

for anything that you hire a contractor to do for you. Member Candler asked why Public 

Works picks it up. Vice Chair Bandy said that Public Works would not know whether the 

homeowner did the work or not, but in our own neighborhoods we would know. Member 

Candler said that her yard guy puts a pile out every two weeks and Public Works picks it 

up and that she had no idea. Vice Chair Bandy said that if we put it out in our brochure, 

then people would know. She said that she did not know if all this information would fit 

in one brochure or not. Member Candler said that they should be separate brochures. 

Member Thomson suggested to include something about the eco-gardens as a means to 

control stormwater runoff. Member Candler said that the Vice Chair could just use her 

current PowerPoint material. Member Candler said that they would not need to be all at 

the same time. 

Everyone was talking over one another, and nothing was retrieved for the minutes. 

Chair Bandy said that she would bring it to a future meeting because she would not be at 

the August meeting. Chair Krempasky said possibly for the September meeting. She said 

that we have an audience at the Arbor Day event and so we could add it to the bags of 

information that we put together. Member Thomson said just like Public Works put the 

illicit discharge flyer with the Arbor Day packet this year. City Clerk Fitzgerald advised that 

Ms. Conlon does several events throughout the year, and you could ask her if she has a 

table or somewhere that she could set them up. Vice Chair Bandy said that it would be 

nice to get some done this year so that we could pay for the printing, etc. out of this year's 

budget so that we do not let so much money go to waste. 

Chair Krempasky moved on to Item VI. 
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VI. OTHER COMMITTEE MATTERS 

Vice Chair Bandy said that she would like to talk about the budget because we need to finish up 

this fiscal year and plan for next year. Chair Krempasky asked when the first budget meeting was 

scheduled for. City Clerk Fitzgerald advised that it is scheduled for July 31, 2023, which is being 

worked on right now. 

Member Thomson asked if the Vision Plan had been posted to the website and would there still 

be a workshop. City Clerk Fitzgerald said that she believed that they were still planning a workshop 

but that they have not said when. Member Thomson said that it was adopted. Chair Krempasky 

said that if it is approved that it would be nice if it was available to see somewhere. Member 

Thomson asked if there was a procedure for viewing it once it has been adopted. City Clerk 

Fitzgerald advised that she has not received final approval on the draft changes that she made 

according to what the Commission asked for, it was then handed it over to the City Manager and 

that she does not know if it was acceptable or not. She said that the Commission has not asked 

for it to be publicized anywhere. Member Thomson asked if it would be near the Comprehensive 

Plan if it were to be published. City Clerk Fitzgerald advised that it would be posted to the website 

and listed alphabetically wherever it falls in the list of documents. 

Vice Chair Bandy showed last year's budget and said that SEPAC received a total of $13,100 

[Exhibit F]. She advised that SEPAC spent less than $1,000 and has $12,273.40 left. She said that 

we bought some plants for $430, and we did the wildflower signs, which need to be put out 

sometime. Foreman Large agreed and said that he looked at them the other day but has not had 

time to put them out. Vice Chair Bandy said that we spent some money with Native Plant 

Consulting, Quick Signs, and for something at Tractor Supply. Foreman Large advised that he 

bought the hay for the wildflower area at Tractor Supply. Vice Chair Bandy said that hopefully we 

would be spending the $4,000 for the eco-garden and the signage. 

Chair Krempasky said that if we have $8,000 to spend to improve several parkettes and this first 

one costs $4,500, then we would not get two done this time. Vice Chair Bandy said that the detail 

said that it was $4,000 per parkette but that she did not know how strict they would be about it. 

Chair Krempasky said that we would go with $4,000 for now because we do not have time to do 

two at this point and that we would probably need to get with the Finance Director to do a budget 

resolution and move the other $4,000 to next year. Member Thomson said that in the past we 

have authorized contractors to continue with the Avenue of Palms in the areas where it is needed. 

Vice Chair Bandy asked if that would fall under the Urban Forest Management Plan. Member 

Candler asked if we would be able to get someone to do it. Foreman Large advised that when that 

money was put in the budget it was because we talked about buying more trees for the areas that 

Charlie's group had talked about, but without being able to take care of them, it would not be 

wise, which is why the money has not been spent and that he did not foresee them needing to 

buy anything. He said that there are stilt a lot of trees at the Public Works nursery that they have 

not been able to plant yet including the trees from Lowe's, such as Magnolias, so we have plenty 

of trees for the future. 

Member Thomson said that what he is proposing, which SEPAC has done in the past, is to hire 

Leonard i's or Southern Horticulture to plant palm trees. Member Candler asked if they would be 

able to do it before the end of September. Member Thomson said that he did not know. Vice Chair 

Bandy said that Leonardi's probably could. Member Candler asked if we could get them to water 

the trees until we get our water truck repaired. Chair Krempasky said that their palms are around 
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$750 each. Member Candler said that we are not buying palms. Chair Krempasky said that she 

thought that we were saving the palms. Foreman Large said that we have about twenty-three 

palms at Public Works. Chair Krempasky said that no one is going to just plant the palms for us. 

She asked if he wanted to spent $1,850 for the labor. Member Candler said that they planted the 

palms at B Street. Foreman Large said yes, but that Public Works watered them for a year and half 

with the water truck. Member Thomson asked Foreman Large to look at the Avenue of Palms on 

the east side between 2nd Lane and 3rd Street, which has a plaza and that he believed that there 

was a well and a pump put in. He said that recently some shrubs have been put in that area and 

it would be nice to have palms in that stretch. Foreman Large said that it is not in service now but 

that there was one there twenty years ago. Member Thomson asked if Foreman Large would 

check to see if it could be hooked back up. He said that the residents in that area have just put in 

some shrubs and that they are irrigating them. Foreman Large said that he knows exactly the area 

that he is talking about and that he could look into it. Member Thomson said that there is room 

for eight palm trees so the question would be whether Leonardi's could plant eight palm trees 

before October. Vice Chair Bandy said that she did not think that they could plant eight palms for 

$1,850. She said that Leonardi's installation cost of a "customer-owned" Cabbage palm would 

cost $350 each so we could have five palms planted. Member Thomson said that we have 

borrowed money from other places before. Foreman Large advised that they have moved money 

before but that they would need to talk to the Finance Director first. Member Candler asked how 

we would water them. Member Thomson said that there seems to be irrigation in the area. Vice 

Chair Bandy said that the neighbors in that area already bought something that they are watering. 

Foreman Large advised that the homeowner is working on that area now and they are putting 

rock and plants in and that it looked like they have irrigation. 

Member Thomson said that eight paIm trees are what the Code requires to complete the Avenue 

of Palms and that we should get a price for planting eight palms from Leonard i's. Chair Krempasky 

asked Foreman Large if he worked with Leonardi's the last time they planted the pal ms. She asked 

if the Vice Chair's discussion a bout the budget was how to finish FY 2023 and not discussion of FY 

2024. Vice Chair Bandy said that we barely spent $1,000 and if we do not spend some money, 

then we would not get much in the future. Chair Krempasky said that she believed that we could 

justify the fact that we cannot plant anything without a water truck. Foreman Large showed the 

area that Member Thomson was talking about and that the palms would go in the right-of-way. 

Chair Krempasky said that the $250 for the Environmental Stewardship Awards plaques should 

have already been spent. Vice Chair Bandy said that the information that the Finance Director 

sent her did not include anything about the plaques so it would probably be for this year's plaques. 

Chair Krempasky said that we would definitely spend that money because if we choose someone 

by August 25th, then she could spend it in September and do the presentation in October. 

Foreman Large advised that you would only be able to get about three palms in the area. Member 

Thomson suggested to put them closer together. Member Candler suggested taking money from 

the $8,000 for the parkette improvements. Chair Krempasky said that the funds are earmarked 

for a plaza. Vice Chair Bandy said that at the meeting she told the Commission that SEPAC would 

probably be asking to move that money to next year to do another parkette. Chair Krempasky 

said that we should just get the one done so that we have a model. 

Vice Chair Bandy asked how many trees they decided on. Member Thomson said that Foreman 

Large believes that it would be less than eight. Foreman Large said that he would have to measure 

the area. Member Thomson would like to use some of the remaining money from the plazas and 
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move it to be able to plant eight Sabal palms. Chair Krempasky asked what would be wrong with 

just planting the five that we can afford and adding the others later. She explained that if we are 

able to move that $4,000 forward to do another parkette project that we would not want to 

deplete any of it and wind up not having enough to do the project. Foreman Large advised that if 

you do this and it is over $1,000 that you would need to get three bids so you may want to keep 

it under $1,000. Vice Chair Bandy said that they already have three bids because all three 

companies were going to plant City owned palm trees for the eco-garden, but that Southern 

Horticulture probably could not do it in time. Chair Krempasky advised that NPC does not plant 

palms. Member Thomson said that they could be phone bids if the amount is under $5,000. 

Foreman Large agreed and said that you would still need to have them. Chair Krem pasky said that 

there are only two companies that can do it. Foreman Large advised that you would still have to 

have a third company tell you that they cannot do it. City Clerk Fitzgerald advised that you still 

need to have three bids and that you could call a company and if they decline to bid for whatever 

reason, you can still note that you made the attempt for three or more bids. Chair Krempasky said 

okay. Vice Chair Bandy asked if we could just use Leonardi's. Foreman Large said that you would 

need an updated quote to make sure that the price would be the same for this new project. 

Motion: To authorize installation of up to five palms on the east side of AlA Beach Boulevard 

between 2nd Lane & 3rd Street. Moved by Member Thomson. Seconded by Member Candler. 

Motion passed unanimously. 

Vice Chair Bandy said that she also wanted to point out on FY 2023's budget request that we asked 

for $1,500 for part two ofthe Mickler Boulevard landscaping project, which would have been the 

butterfly garden to the south of the wildflower meadow. She said that she and Foreman Large 

could go buy the plants and put them in. Chair Krempasky asked ifyou would need to prepare the 

land. Member Thomson said that it would be part of the process, but you could just scrape the 

topsoil off. Vice Chair Bandy said that she believed that we could do that for a butterfly garden or 

do the cardboard method. Chair Krempasky said that it would depend on Public Works too. 

Foreman Large said that they are on a deadline for Ocean Hammock Park and most all their 

working hours are trying to get it finished. Member Thomson suggested asking NPC. Chair 

Krempasky said that she would check with them tomorrow. Member Thomson said that it was 

good to review the budget but that we probably should have done it six months before. He asked 

if there was anything else that had not been spent yet. Vice Chair Bandy advised the $750 for the 

film series guest speaker and she asked if anyone had ideas how to spend the money. Member 

Candler asked about the money for the flyers. Chair Krempasky said that it may be a project for 

next year. Member Thomson said that it is educational, and he asked if the money could be 

transferred for the expenses for the flyers and get working on it. Chair Krempasky said that the 

Vice Chair has a full-time job. MemberThomson said that maybe it could go forward for next year. 

Vice Chair Bandy asked to discuss SEPAC's August meeting because if there are only three 

members, then there would not be a quorum. Member Thomson asked when the Vice Chair 

would be back in town. Vice Chair Bandy advised that she would be back August 14th 
. Member 

Candler asked ifSEPAC's August meeting could be put off until the 17th 
. Chair Krempasky said that 

we could ask the City Clerk if that is manageable to do that. Member Thomson advised that he 

may be leaving on August 15th. Vice Chair Bandy suggested August 3rd . Member Candler said that 

she would be gone that week. City Clerk Fitzgerald advised that we really would like to avoid 

moving these meetings around as much as possible. Chair Krempasky asked the City Clerk to 
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contact Member O'Brien to let him know that we need him to appear to have a quorum so that 

we can get things fine-tuned before the end of the year. City Clerk Fitzgerald agreed. 

Chair Krempasky moved on to Item VII. 

VII. ADJOURNMENT 

Motion: to Adjourn. Moved by Member Thomson. Seconded by Vice Chair Bandy. Motion 

passed unanimously. 

Chair Krempasky adjourned the meeting at 7:40 p.rn. 

V~fc~ ad"J 
Sandra K ~ mpaskv,hair 

ATTEST 
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Potential SAB Rain Garden Locations 

Southwest Corner ofA 
Street 

•!• Water now flows to/stands in 
neighborhood west of the area, 
so it's an appropriate spot 

•!• On AlA Beach, so a visible 
demonstration garden area 

•!• Will beautify unappealing 
corner 

•!• Would need to dig swale 

Exhibit µ- / 
Date ;--- {)-coz5 



Potential SAB Rain Garden Locations 

South ofCafe Eleven 

•!• On Al.A Beach, so a visible 
demonstration garden area 

•!• Will beautify unappealing area 
•!• Would need to dig swale 
•!• Narrow space 

Exhibit A-Z 

Date 7-/ 3 -Zo23 



Potential SAB Rain Garden Locations 

Northwest Corner of 
Third Street & Second 

Avenue 

•!• Unsure of resident buy-in 
•!• Already an attractive space 
•!• Holds some water now after 

heavy storms 
•!• Already planted 3 Cypress 

trees and 2 Oaks 
•!• Off main road, so less visible 

Exhibit ~ - ) 

Date 7- I3- 2o2-3 
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Native Plant 
904-671-2880 
67 58 Sabal Palm Dr 
St Augustine, FL 32086 

Name/ Address 

City of St Augustine Beach 
Tom Large 

Item 

Site Preparation 

Sabal Palm 

Beautyberry 

Wax Myrtle 7g 

Dwarf Palmetto 

Silver Saw Palmetto 3g 

Fakahatchee Grass 

Seaside Goldenrod 

Pine Straw 

Sourcing,Delivery and Place ... 

Site Prep and Installation 

Description 

BY CLIENT: OBTAIN 1400 SQ FT OF CARDBOARD (if 

using that option) SEE ATTACHED SOD REMOVAL 
SUGGESTIONS. 

Sabal palmetto - full size. THESE NEED TO BE 

OBTAINED AND INSTALLED FROM ANOTHER 

VENDOR BEFORE THE REST OF THE PLANTS. WE 
DO NOT HANDLE THESE. 

Callicarpa americana 3g 

Myrica cerifera 7g 

Sabal minor 3g 

Serenoa repens Silver 3g 

Tripsacum dactyloides 3g 

Solidago sempervirens, AVAILABLE IN SPRING 

Bales 

Materials 

Sourcing, delivery and placement of material. 

BY NPC: DEFINE BEDLINES AND EDGE BEDS, 

INSTALL ALL NEW MATERIAL (excluding Sabal 

Palms} CUT AND LAY CARDBOARD AND MULCH. 

Sales Tax on Materials 

Estimate 

Date 

12/13/2022 

Qty Rate Total 

0.00 0.00 

3 0.00 O.00T 

1 20.00 20.00T 
1 SO.DO 50.00T 
5 30.00 150.00T 
3 30.00 90.00T 

3 15.00 45.00T 
21 7,00 147.00T 
20 6.25 125.00T 

627.00 

350.00 350.00 
600.00 600.00 

6.50% 40.76 

Exhibit C-/ 
Date ],,__ f) - Zol3 

We look forward to hearing from you in order to Total $1,617.76schedule your installation. 
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Southern Horticulture 
1690 A1A South 
St. Augustine, FL. 
Contact Jordan Whitmire 
sohojordan@gmail.com 
(904) 4 71-0440 

07/10/2023 
Lana Bandy 
SEPAC 
St Augustine Beach, Fl 32080 
317-450-0505 

Landscape Proposal 

Scope of Work: 
Remove existing grass and soil ans needed to create appropriate size swale. Deliver and install plants with 
soil amendments and fertilizers. Plant two cabbage palms that are provided by the City of SAB. Mulch plants 
and water in. 

Item Description Qty Rate Amount 
1 19.95 19.95T 
1 44.95 44.95T 

Saw Palmetto - 3 3 3 34.95 104.85T 
Seaside Goldenrod -1 22 5.95 130.90T 
Fakahatchee Grass 3 12.95 38.85T 
Saw Palmetto - 3 3 5 29.95 149.75T 
Black Kow - 42 6 6.95 41.70T 
Espoma Holly Tone Organic 2 39.95 79.90T 

Fertilizer - 36 
Espoma Palm Tone Organic 41b 4 9.95 39.80T 

Fertilizer -4 
Pine Straw Bales 30 5.95 178.50T 
Labor Including any waste removal and disposal. 1 1,750.00 1,750.00 

Soil removal to a depth of 9" for a 40'X15' 
area and volume of 16 cubic ards. 

Note- if palms need to be picked up locally 
by Southern Horticulture there will be a $150 

transport fee. 
-If a water source is not provided then an 

Additional $135 will be added for Southern 
Horticulture to trans ort and rovide water. 

Subtotal: 2,579.15 
Tax: 53.89 

Total Proposed Amount: $2,633-04 

Payment by check due upon receipt of invoice 

Please don't hesitate to call with any questions! 

Exhibit C- Z 
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LEONARDl'S NURSERY INC 
902 ANAST ASIA BLVD 
SAINT AUGUSTINE, FL 32080 US 
(904) 829-5909 
leonardisn ursery@msn.com 

Estimate 
ADDRESS 
LANA BANDY 

Sustainability & Environmental 
Planning Advisory Committee 
City of St Augustine Beach 
317-450-0505 

ACTIVITY 

LANDSCAPING MATERIAL 
BEAUTY BERRY 3G 

LANDSCAPING 
INSTALLATION BEAUTY BERRY 

LANDSCAPING MATERIAL 
PALMETTO 15G GREEN 

LANDSCAPING 
INSTALLATION GREEN PALMETTO 

LANDSCAPING MATERIAL 
WAX MYRTLE 15G 

LANDSCAPING 
INSTALLATION WAX MYRTLE 

LANDSCAPING MATERIAL 
FAKAHATCHEE 3G 

LANDSCAPING 
INSTALLATION FAKAHATCHEE 

LANDSCAPING MATERIAL 
SILVER PALMETTO 15G 

LANDSCAPING 
INSTALLATION SILVER PALMETTO 

LANDSCAPING 
INSTALLATION CABBAGE PALM {CUSTOMER 
ALREADY HAS) 

LANDSCAPING MATERIAL 
IN PLACE OF SEASIDE GOLDEN ROD (NOT 
AVAILABLE TO US): 

GAILLARD IA 
COREOPSIS 

Customer acknowledges: 

Hardscape landscape features are non structural and non engineered. 

Unused products and materials are subject to a 10% restocking fee. 

ESTIMATE# 4114 
DATE 07/06/2023 

QTY RATE AMOUNT 

19.99 19.99T 

20.00 20.00 

5 199.99 999.95T 

5 100.00 500.00 

149.99 149.99T 

100.00 100.00 

3 14.99 44.97T 

3 15.00 45.00 

3 199.99 599.97T 

3 100.00 300.00 

350.00 350.00 

25 9.99 249.75T 

-hiblt C-3 
Warranty is void if due to acts of nature, destruction or improper care, or deemed void by management. t e 7- (3 - 7.o23 
Credit card payments over $5,000 are subject to a 3% processing iee. 
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ACTIVITY 

RAILROAD VINE 
DUNE SUNFLOWER 

LANDSCAPING 
INSTALLATION 1G NATIVE ORAMENTAL 

LANDSCAPING MATERIAL 
PREPLANT 

LANDSCAPING 
DELIVERY 

LANDSCAPING 
PREP FOR INSTALLATIONS TBD 

(904) 829-5909 

Please let us know if you would like to proceed with the landscape 

project! We look forward to working with you! 

Accepted By 

Customer acknowledges: 

Hardscape landscape features are non structural and non engineered. 

Unused products and materials are subject to a 10% restocking fee. 

QTY 

25 

2 

SUBTOTAL 

TAX 
TOTAL 

Accepted Date 

Warranty is void if due to acts of nature, destruction or improper care, or deemed void by management. 

Credit card payments over $5,000 are subject to a 3% processing fee. 

RATE AMOUNT 

10.00 250.00 

29.99 59.98T 

75.00 75.00 

0.00 0.00 

3,764.60 

0.00 

$3,764.60 



Dariana Fitzgerald 

From: 
Sent: 
To: 
Cc: 

craig thomson <craigthomsonaa@mac.com> 
Thursday, July 13, 2023 3:57 PM 
Craig Thomson 
Dariana Fitzgerald; Max Royle 

Subject: SEPAC: Notes on Climate Change and Sustainability Planning Projects 

CAUTION: This message originated from outside of your organization. Clicking on any link or opening any attachment may be 

harmful to your computer or the City. If you do not recognize the sender or expect the email, please verify the email address and 
any attachments before opening. If you have any questions or concerns about the content, please contact IT staff at 
IT@cityofsab.org. 

SEPAC: Notes on Climate Change and Sustainability 
Planning Projects 

The advent of climate change and its effects, poses serious dangers and threats to our island community and natural 
environment. 

In concurrence with the city's updated Comprehensive Plan goals and policy, the recently adopted Vision Plan, and our 
SEPAC's own list of planning priorities the following environmental planning projects can be identified and initiated by 
SE PAC members working with the assistance of specific city staff. 

1 Sustainable Stormwater Management Research and Study Project : 

Member Thomson 
Public Works engineering department. 

2 Climate Change Action/Adaptation Research and Study Project. 

Member 
CoSAB Planning department 

3 Urban Forestry Management Research and Study Project. 

Member 
Public Works parks and grounds department. 

4 Natural Resources Conservation and 
Recycling Research and Study Project. 

Member 
Public Works 

Exhibit ___ D ____ _ 
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Members could be working independently with city, staff and reporting findings monthly or quarterly to SEPAC. 
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The committee could then make an Assessment and Recommendations Report and Presentation on these Sustainability 

projects to the City Commission on a yearly basis. 

Sent from my iPhone 
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$1,850 

$8,000 

$1,500 

$500 

$250 

$250 

SEPAC FY 23 BUDGET REQUEST 

Implementation of Urban Forestry Management Plan 

Reforestation of Hardwood Canopy 

Improve Several Parkettes to Display Native Plants and/or 

Rain Gardens 

Part 2 of Mickler Blvd. Landscaping Project 

Trees for Arbor Day Celebration 

Plaques for Environmental Stewardship Awards 

Signs/Recognition for Environmentally Friendly Landscaping 

Program 

$750 Film License Fees/Honoraria for Guest Speakers' Travel 

Exhibit f-
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